MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 13, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Donald L. Gorham


Councilman John H. Gentry


Councilman John Henderson 

Councilman George O. Rucker

Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski



Councilman Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Chris Phillips, Finance Director

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community Development Director

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order and recognized the Rev. Clarence Johnson, Pastor of Elm Grove Baptist Church, who provided the invocation. 

Mayor Festerman and Council members then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 – APPROVAL OF THE DECEMBER 8, 2009 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AND THE DECEMBER 16, 2009 RECESSED MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the December 8, 2009 Regular Meeting Minutes and the December 16, 2009 Recessed Meeting Minutes.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 – APPROVAL OF A BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 10 FOR $8,000 TO FUND CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROPOSED EAST HARRISON STREET SEWER IMPROVEMENT PROJECT ON BEHALF OF HABITAT FOR HUMANITY.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 10 based on Public Works Director Kevin Eason’s memo dated December 1, 2009. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 10
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 24, 2009 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2009-2010; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for Harrison Street Sewer Improvements to be paid for by a reimbursement from Habitat for Humanity;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 24, 2009 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 62-3839-0000, Sewer Fund Other Revenue, be increased by $8,000.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 62-7131-2600, Sewer Collection System Supplies, be increased by $8,000.00.
This the 13th day of January, 2010.
                       /s/_____________________                                        

                           James K. Festerman    

                           Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 – APPROVAL OF A THREE-YEAR CONTRACT EXTENSION WITH WASTE INDUSTRIES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved a three-year contract extension with Waste Industries for Commercial Solid Waste Collection Services in Reidsville. (A COPY OF THE UPDATED CONTRACT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 – APPROVAL OF AN INTRASTATE AGREEMENT THROUGH THE NORTH CAROLINA MUTUAL AID NETWORK FOR WATER AND WASTEWATER UTILITIES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved an Intrastate Agreement through the North Carolina Mutual Aid Network. This voluntary program provides a degree of standardization in processes and procedures by which water and/or wastewater utilities can share, and be compensated for, needed resources in case of an emergency. (A COPY OF THE INTRASTATE AGREEMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
- End of Consent Agenda -

PROCLAMATIONS:
RECOGNITION OF DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. DAY ON JANUARY 18, 2010.
Mayor Festerman read the proclamation recognizing Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day in Reidsville on January 18, 2010. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The proclamation was presented to members of the Martin Luther King Committee, which is comprised of Dick Frohock of the Reidsville Human Relations Commission, Rev. Clarence Johnson of the NAACP and Beth Simmons of the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce. Committee members listed events for the celebration and encouraged everyone to attend the breakfast to be held at the Zion Baptist Church Multicultural Center with Dr. Rodney Shotwell, Superintendent of the Rockingham County Schools, as speaker.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF AN APPROPRIATION FROM THE CITY’S GENERAL FUND IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $83,307, WHICH WILL BE DISTRIBUTED TO COMMONWEALTH BRANDS OVER A THREE-YEAR PERIOD IN ANNUAL INSTALLMENTS. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Almond stated that Council was considering an appropriation of $83,307 for Commonwealth Brands as part of an incentives package. The action requires a public hearing, he noted.
The City Manager said Commonwealth has been a stable employer in the Reidsville community and has provided other past expansions, including additional jobs and tax base, without asking for incentives. This latest expansion would bring 35 additional jobs.

The County Commissioners approved an identical agreement Monday night, he informed Council members. In the incentives agreement, the City would return 80% of the new taxes to Commonwealth, City Manager Almond said. The City will still get 20% of the taxes and after the three-year commitment, all of the taxes, he noted. In return, Commonwealth promises to create 35 full-time jobs with benefits and to invest $5.5 million in new machinery, the City Manager said.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:10 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the agreement? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the agreement? Again, no one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 3:11 p.m.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to appropriate these monies for Commonwealth from the General Fund budget. (A COPY OF THE ACCOMPANYING AGREEMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

PRESENTATION OF THE AUDIT REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2009, BY MCGLADREY & PULLEN, LLP, CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS. 
Finance Director Chris Phillips introduced Phil King of McGladrey & Pullen, who has been working on the City of Reidsville’s audit for the past three years.
Mr. King thanked the Council for the opportunity to serve the City for the past three years. He distributed a handout showing the “Results of 2009 Financial Statement Audits” for the City of Reidsville. (A COPY OF THE HANDOUT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He referred Council members to the “Required Communication” column of the handout, which he said was the most important information in the report. He said his firm did not have to make any audit adjustments and didn’t issue or propose any uncorrected statements during its review.

Mr. King noted that there was something new in the City’s audit this year. OPEB, Other Post Employment Benefits, is a new liability that has to be reported this year; therefore, a lot of information has been added to the report.
He noted that there were no disagreements with management during their review. Everything was very clean, and no difficulties were reported in performing the audit.

Mr. King stated that the three main components of the City’s CAFR (Comprehensive Annual Financial Report) as follows: intro, financial and statistical. He referenced pages 5-15 of the report, which provides “Management’s Discussion and Analysis.”

The auditor noted that the City of Reidsville has received a Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting from the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA). 

Mr. King referenced the handout labeled “Audit Presentation, 6/30/09 Fiscal Year.” (A COPY OF THE HANDOUT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Reminding Council members that this information was already six months old, he reviewed the “Analysis of General Fund Balance.” At the time of the audit, the fund balance was just over $5 million.  Compared to cities of similar size, the fund balance for those cities averages about 43% of its operating budget. Reidsville at 34 to 35% is 9% less than its peer group, but he said that is not necessarily a bad thing. The State-suggested minimum is 8%, he pointed out, which equates to one month of expenditures.
Mayor Festerman said he thought it was supposed to be three months. City Manager Almond said that several years ago, Council made it policy to have three months of expenditures in the fund balance.

The auditor noted that the City had been able to keep expenditures well below what had been budgeted, holding to $13.8 million. This contributed to a net increase of $123,817 in fund balance, he said.

On the General Fund Revenues page, Mr. King said there were no surprises here. About 75% of revenues come from property taxes, other taxes and licenses and grant revenues.

On the Analysis of Major General Fund Revenues page, Mr. King pointed out that property taxes came in about $400,000 more than what had been budgeted. All of the other revenues came in below the budgeted amounts.
Mayor Festerman asked about the missing number from the Ad Valorem Taxes for 2009. Mr. King said that number should be $7,513,839.

Looking at General Fund Expenditures,  44% went to Public Safety, 14% to General Government and 16% to Transportation, the auditor noted.

Mayor Festerman said it would be interesting to see what towns like Eden are spending their monies on. Phillips said there is peer group information available, but it would have to be annotated since different cities have different things going on. Examples he cited are cities that sell electricity or own a landfill. Phillips said he could pull together some information from the Local Government Commission when data comes out in the spring.

On the General Fund Expenditure Analysis page, Mr. King noted the effort by City management to put a hold on spending, including spending on capital projects.

Regarding the Water Fund – Income Statement, the auditor noted that the Water Fund had seen a significant decrease in revenues from $3.9 million to $2.5 million. A big reason for this is less water sales to Greensboro, he commented. Operating Income (Loss) was a negative at -$268,435, Mr. King pointed out.

There was a brief discussion about the sale of water to Greensboro. Mayor Festerman asked if the City had sold more water to Greensboro since July? City Manager Almond said we are ahead of budget but just barely. He noted at the 50% mark, we are just a little over. Phillips agreed, stating that we might break even at minimal. Last year, we suffered a loss, but he noted that this is totally based on the weather. “We’re in the drought business,” the Finance Director said.
Following the audit presentation by Mr. King, City Manager Almond stressed that it is very hard to predict ad valorem taxes. The County has to go through a lot of steps and are doing appraisals differently than in the past. He said the City’s best guess is very conservative. He noted that being conservative on these taxes helps keep the City in the black when other revenues don’t come in as they should. Other revenues are down, such as sales tax, he noted, while the State is taking some of the beer and wine taxes from the cities.

There was more discussion about the honor of receiving the Certificate from GFOA. The City of Reidsville has received the distinction for the past 14 years. Councilwoman Zdanski credited the hard work of the Phillips and the Finance Department. Mayor Festerman added his congratulations, thanking Phillips for his patience this week as he asked him questions about the audit.
Phillips said if Council members have questions later, to please let him know. He will also get some comparables to other cities as well for Council.

CONSIDERATION OF A STAFF REQUEST TO PROCEED WITH ISSUING CIVIL CITATIONS ON GREER RECYCLING FOR 107 NE MARKET STREET AND FOR PROPERTY ON THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF MOTLEY STREET AND NE MARKET STREET PERTAINING TO ZONING VIOLATIONS OF ARTICLE V, SECTION 2, AND ARTICLE V, SECTION 3.8 RESPECTIVELY. 
In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff informed Council that she was asking permission to proceed with issuing Civil Citations on Greer Recycling at 107 NE Market Street and for property on the northeast corner of Motley Street and NE Market Street. She said this would be permission for any violations now or in the future associated with these properties of Greer Recycling.
Setliff distributed some pictures she had taken of the violations on both December 1st and this afternoon. 
Greer has also purchased the old Armory building at 101 NE Market Street, the Assistant Community Development Director stated, adding that the recycling operation has been broken up into three different areas. She described 107 NE Market Street as the main operation.

Setliff stated that since mid-2008, staff has been working on various zoning violations pertaining to Greer Recycling. The violations have dealt with fencing, storage and the crushing/recycling of vehicles, she explained. Greer has no Special Use Permit to process vehicles at the 107 NE Market Street property, she said. (SETLIFF’S MEMO DETAILING THESE VIOLATIONS IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) She added that he doesn’t have a SUP for the National Guard Armory building either. Items waiting to be processed must be kept at the 107 NE Market location, she said. There is also an issue with the crushing of vehicles back of the tracks on the property, she added.
Again, Setliff noted that she would like to have the ongoing authority to proceed with Civil Citations against Greer Recycling  for any zoning violations now or in the future. It was noted that the Civil Citation is a $100 per day fine per violation.

Other issues to be considered are complaints from the neighborhood about noise, traffic,  parking on the street and dirt and debris on the street, Setliff stated.
Setliff stressed that while they support recycling, which is a “wonderful thing”, it has “gotten out of hand” at Greer Recycling.

Councilman Rucker asked about the Pennsylvania Avenue location. Setliff said she had only heard about it today. She said she is not sure that is a zoning violation, but she will check on it.

Councilman Henderson referenced the picture showing the fence partially up and down. Setliff said that picture was taken on December 21 and that since then, Greer has reduced the length and repaired some of the fencing. The Councilman asked if we can do anything to stop Greer or shut him down until he complies. Setliff replied that the first step is the Civil Citation process. Councilman Henderson said people are still living in this neighborhood and he felt the City should do anything it can to shut him down. Setliff said they would take that under consideration and talk with the City Attorney.

Setliff noted that the pictures show the following: storage of recycling products that have not been processed, safety issues regarding traffic and the area behind the Armory, which also has been used for storage of unprocessed recyclable products.
Regarding one of the photos, Mayor Festerman asked if the fencing has been torn down. Setliff said fencing is a requirement, but it had been busted out on the side. The Mayor asked about the second violation. Setliff said, yes, the fencing has been replaced by Greer.

Councilman Rucker expressed concerns if there was ever a fire at the facility and whether the Fire Department would be able to fight a fire there.
Following more discussion about the fencing, Setliff explained the Civil Citation process to Council members, including notice of the property, a 10-day warning citation and a $100 a day fine.

Mayor Festerman told Mr. Brian Greer that the Council is not required to give him time to speak but he would allow it in interest of fairness.
Mr. Brian Greer of 1923 Belmont Drive responded by saying that the fencing gets knocked down, and he puts it back up. He said he knew Council didn’t want to hear excuses but wanted to see results. He said he knew the fence gets knocked down, but he said he can’t ship it out as fast as it comes in. Just because the facilities he sends his products to shut down a week at Thanksgiving and a week at Christmas doesn’t mean he can close down, Greer said. 
He said he had rebuilt the fence and reinforced the fence, and he hasn’t has an issue with it since that has been done. Mr. Greer said he had told his material handler operators that if they knock the fence down, it is coming out of their paychecks. He said they have been doing a better job. He said that according to Code, the fence has to surround the storage area not the entire property. He said his plans are to put a gate up where the fence stops so he can still do operations. 
Regarding the aluminum and using the property at 101 NE Market and across the street at Motley, Mr. Greer told Council members that his baler had gone down, which is like a restaurant operating without a grill. He said if he can’t bale it, he cannot sell it. The baler went down the last week of November and took time to get new equipment, get it installed and get his people trained on it.
Once the warehouse got filled up, they filled up the loading dock, etc., Greer explained. Once all of those areas filled up, they took it across the street to Motley, he said. He said he was not a stupid man, he realized what was going to happen. Mr. Greer said he would take the $100 fine a day, no disrespect, but he can’t turn away business because the baler breaks. They are baling today at the highest capacity they can, he said. He said he couldn’t tell them a date when it would all be done. He said he had hired eight additional men to get it done.
The trailers on his property are for sale, Mr. Greer noted.  He said he saw a way to make money. The tractor trailers he bought for resale while he sees the beverage bodies as solid chunks of aluminum, not as vehicles, he commented. He noted that they had been buying parts of vehicles, such as transmissions, batteries, bumpers and doors, since 1979, and he didn’t know that all of the sudden, it was against the Zoning Ordinance. He said he had to stand firm that those were solid pieces of aluminum to him.
Mayor Festerman asked if the trailers are a violation. Setliff said, no, trailers can be parked there as long as they are not being used to store scrap/recycled products. She said it was a violation when there was a trailer back there with recycled products in it. Greer acknowledged that they had put it where they could.
Greer asked if they needed to talk about these beverage bodies further. The Mayor asked if they were a violation. Michael Pearce, Director of Community Development, said State law identifies motorized vehicles very loosely. They are any type of equipment that can either be propelled itself or is being carried by another vehicle, he stated. Those pieces, parts of a motorized vehicle, are also considered by the State and City Code as a motorized vehicle, he continued. If someone is bringing in a fender or a hood of a car, Pearce said, those are pieces, but if you have a body of something that big, we’re looking at it as a motorized vehicle that they do not allow to be scrapped at this location. 
Pearce said they needed to look at determining what is the intent to try and do there and what the City will permit. Pearce said that the City has put the authority to interpret the Zoning Ordinance within his position as Community Development Director. He said he would be the one that would have to work with Greer to determine what we are going to allow to be scrapped at that location. If we have continuing disagreements about his interpretation of whether Greer’s collection of pieces over there is now a junkyard rather than part outdoor storage, Pearce said his interpretation would go before the Board of Adjustment and then on to Superior Court. “This is how we would work this out,” he told Council.
Councilman Johnson said if he were going to go and buy his son a car, he is not sure why this piece of aluminum would be considered by any reasonable people as a vehicle. He told Mr. Greer that from the pictures, his property looks “a mess.” He said if he lived behind him, he would be very upset with the way Greer’s property looks. He told Mr. Greer, bottom line, you need to fix it. A lot of people are upset about it, and he’s heard this all before, the Councilman told him. Councilman Johnson said we are a City of laws, and Greer needs to abide by these laws. Greer either needs to go ahead and have it taken care of or the Civil Citation process should be started, the Councilman said, questioning whether the fine of $100 per day was enough.  He said he would like to see it increased if Greer doesn’t get it right. He urged Greer to get it cleaned up and make to look the way it should look. If Greer cannot handle his business, the City will have to act, Councilman Johnson said.
Greer said he feared the injunction process. He noted that his new baler has quadruple the capacity of his old baler. February 15th is the first opportunity to ship out some of these items, he stated. Councilman Rucker asked him, “So it’s going to sit there until February 15th?” Greer said he is baling it as fast as they possibly can. He said they will continue to stack the items. He said four days ago they started boxing and stacking the items. He stressed that is his “capital” out there. He said he just wanted to let them know it wasn’t going to happen in 10 days.

More discussion continued between Council and staff about whether the trailers and beverage bodies were considered vehicles. City Manager Almond told Council that Community Development Director Pearce has the legal authority and responsibility to make that call. He asked Council to let Pearce handle those decisions and not “second guess” him.
Councilman Rucker said he was hearing from Councilman Johnson that it’s okay to do it in one way and it’s not okay to do it in another. If you live in that neighborhood, it’s not okay, he said, he gets calls everyday from people about the location. He gave an example of a car lot and he asked do you have to have a license to sell them, do you need to have a license to sell them. Pearce agreed to be in compliance you had to have the proper license.

The Councilman said Mr. Greer had said one time that he didn’t like him, but he said he liked Greer and that he understood that he was a young man trying to make money. Yet he noted that Greer couldn’t just go his own way.
Greer said when he got into this business, there was no manual, and he’s “learning as I go.” He talked about Lindsey Tuttle fussing at him because he didn’t give a 48-hour notification. He said he was giving his best and giving his all.
Councilman Rucker encouraged Greer to get with staff and find out what he should be doing. He talked about the inconvenience of the recent closing of a City street as an example. City Manager Almond gave details of how that street closing occurred. Greer was supposed to have given 48 hours notice of the need for a street closing but that didn’t occur, he noted. The City Manager said he is also required to act on such closings within 48 hours. Councilman Rucker said the neighborhood needs to know so they can make arrangements.
Greer said he had met with Pearce and Wade Taylor of the Rockingham County Partnership for Economic & Tourism Development about a possible 30-acre site in the Watlington Drive Industrial Park behind Ball Corporation. He elaborated on the steps he had taken so far, including talking with railroad officials about transportation possibilities, etc.
Councilman Johnson told Councilman Rucker that, by no means, was he agreeing that Greer be allowed to do anything that is illegal or wrong. He said he was just saying that if Greer was going to run a business, he needed to do it appropriately and within the boundaries of the law. He said he wanted to clarify his position.

Greer detailed for Council members some of the steps he had taken to help with the traffic situation.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he appreciated what Greer had said about moving his business. He said he felt that was key because of how his business impacts the neighborhood. He asked Greer if he had any idea when he might be able to move since that was the whole crux of the problem.
Greer indicated he would move as soon as he got all of the approvals completed. There was more discussion about that Watlington Street property. Councilman Henderson said it sounded like the best idea he’s heard. City Manager Almond asked Greer whether he would close the NE Market Street location? Greer said he would in stages.

Mayor Festerman said he did sympathize with Greer, but he had to understand that the Council is getting beat up by the neighbors and it is Council’s responsibility to take action. Greer said he was not bitter against the City and noted that his business had grown faster than expected.

City Manager Almond then encouraged Council to give staff the authority requested today.

Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion to grant staff authority to begin the Civil Citation process on an as needed basis for any future violations. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Martin Luther King Jr. Committee Request.

Rev. Clarence Johnson of 701 Woodsway Court read a statement while flanked by fellow Martin Luther King Jr. Committee members Dick Frohock and Beth Simmons. (A COPY OF THE LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) In the statement the Committee respectfully asked Council to reconsider its decision not to fund the Unity Breakfast. No action was taken.
Point of Parliamentary Procedure.

Mr. Gary Doss of 714 Montgomery Street referenced the last meeting when Councilman Johnson had been recognized by the Mayor to have the floor. He said while Councilman Johnson was speaking, City Manager Almond started talking. Mr. Doss told the Mayor that he thought he should have censured him, but the Mayor got up, went to the other end of the table and  started spouting off statutes. He questioned what guidelines the Council goes by but he said Councilman Johnson should have been allowed to finish what he was saying before Mr. Almond was recognized.
Designated Route for Recycling Trucks.

Mr. John Cunningham of the McLaurin Community Watch Group asked if the recycling agreement allows hauling by a designated route. Mr. Cunningham said his group had been informed of this designated route, which he outlined for Council.
City Manager Almond said he knew nothing about a designated route for the recycling trucks. City Manager Almond said there had been discussion about restricting tractor trailer trucks on Morehead Street, but several businesses in the vicinity at the time objected strongly to that. He reiterated that he knew of no restricted routes.

Concerns about Greer Activity.

Mr., Thomas Hopper of East Morehead Street said he was concerned about Greer too. He said the trucks are not tied down, and expressed concerns about property values in the neighborhood.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
City Manager Almond reminded Council members of the upcoming events listed as No. 2 on his written report.
As he had informed Council at the retreat last week, Parks & Recreation Director Harry Brown has announced his retirement effective May 1st. He noted that Brown is serving a long notice and will be appropriately recognized closer to his retirement date.

Councilwoman Zdanski - The Councilwoman said there has not been an Appearance Commission meeting since November 19th and she had already given that report at the retreat. The Historic Preservation Commission meets next week, she commented.
Councilman Rucker – No report.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor thanked the Public Works Department for their work when the snow came the Friday before Christmas.

He added that he had sent a letter to the people who own the old Cones Mill but has not yet received a response.

Tom Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem reported that the Planning Board did not meet in December. The next Planning Board meeting is scheduled for January 20.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Henderson – No report.

Mayor Festerman noted the need to go into closed session.

MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.

The Mayor made the motion to go into closed session citing G.S. 143-318.11.(a)(5). The motion was seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Upon return to open session, Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:20 p.m.





_______________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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